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September 19, 2016
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:00 p.m.  Sam Daniel, Co-Chair   

Robert Snitzer, Eryn Boone, Sam Daniel, Tommy O’Malley
Jerry Fox is absent
Agenda Revisions and Approval

September 19, 2016 Meeting Agenda Approved
 
August 15, 2016 Meeting Minutes Approved




3-0

September 7, 2016 Special Meeting to consider vetting AST Policing Proposal 

Approval of these Draft minutes tabled for October GBOS meeting

September 8, 2016 Budget Work Session III Minutes 


Approval of these draft minutes tabled for October GBOS meeting

September 8, 2016 GBOS non-profit Grant Presentation Minutes Approved
3-0
Announcements:  
MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting is scheduled for Monday, October 24 at 4PM in the Girdwood Community Room.
Little Bears Playground Picket fundraiser is under way!  Fence Picket forms are available online, at the Library and Post Office, through Four Valleys Community School, and at the GBOS Office.  You can also request the form by email: tylerms@muni.org
Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1.  Community Effort to gain support to change current Naval training procedures in the Gulf
of Alaska, Emily Stolarcyk, Program Manager for Eyak Preservation Council, presenting.
US Navy Training activities in Gulf of Alaska.  Biannual training to maintain readiness with live bombs, active sonar. Navy is performing these trainings within protected fish habitat.  Other coastal communities have passed resolutions to limit training activities.  Sen. Lisa Murkowski has requested information on the training.  Classified information on the training is not released to the public and some information requested has not been released although requested through Freedom of Information Act.

    GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: www.muni.org/gbos
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Environmental impact statement recently released.  Next training is scheduled for May, 2017.  Never performed in May in past.  Prior to 2004 these trainings occur in winter.

200% increase in munitions permissions since 2011.  Other training locations have limited naval training in marine protected areas following settlement of lawsuits in those locations.

One main element is the active sonar impact on marine mammals and fish. 235 decibels is loudest noise on earth.  Humans experience hearing damage at about 85 decibels.  235 decibels would cause substantial damage to humans, impact on animals is unknown.
Trainings may impact developmental stages of fish and marine life, stress them, impact them with chemical byproducts and impact their food sources with chemical byproducts.

Most chemicals are suspended in water or drop to ocean floor.

Other communities have passed resolutions opposing siting and timing of the training.  Draft resolution requests to move farther offshore and in winter.

Soren Wuerth states that this comes on top of stress experienced by oil spill in Prince William Sound and climate change.  Strong concerns about resiliency of the environment.  Emily states that no before and after naval exercise tracking done to see impact of the training, chemicals, and noise on fish.  Sonar has only been used in last training, since then die off of murre population, higher than average mortality in whales, lowest salmon run in history.  These may or may not be related to naval training.
Christina Hendrickson offers to provide local support the resolution through GBOS.  She has long experience in the pertinent areas of this issue:  military, environment, cleanup.  Highly educated on this and other issues and is a strong supporter of change in the current use of the Gulf of Alaska.  In particular, unnecessary for this training to take place in summer.  Urges passage of resolution by GBOS.
2.  Updates from Marijuana Retail Stores
The Herbal Cache, Rhonda Lambert/Susan Carse
Passed state licensing requirement on Sept 8.  Expecting to pass at Anchorage Assembly meeting November 1.  Opened July 1 for retail sales of non-marijuana products.  

Turnagain Herb Co, Seth Molen
Dealing with licensing, working on construction permitting, hopefully more information on construction coming forward soon.

3.  Glacier Valley Transit Presentation regarding the Operations and future funding of GVT,
Mandy Hawes/Maria Fadden.  GVT founded in 2008, in 2011 GVT became non-profit, since then operated by Board of Directors.  Maria introduces GVT board and staff.
3 vehicles with wheelchair access, ski racks, bike racks

Steady increasing ridership, estimate 25000 riders in 2017. Route is approximately 100,000 miles/year. Public transportation is key to community; safe and sustainable.

Bid to contract for management services to be issued soon.

Fare free starting in September, 2016 under federal grant 66% of total cost of operation.
Other funding local match: 44%

Administrative: 91% federal funding with 9% local match

Local sponsors, advertising, fares are other sources for funding.

Applied for GBOS recreation grant, to be considered in the GBOS meeting later this evening.

New services:

Able to run off route by .25 mile, if schedule allows

New bus  

New route up Crow Creek Road to the Crow Creek Mine June-Sept

Goal is to establish steady funding from community and to end 2017 without deficit.  Current 2017 budget has only 10% deficit $10,000.  Seeking sustainable funding long term

Other Information regarding funding:  

Mandy Hawes has been looking in to MOA Areawide taxes

Girdwood property tax contributes .15 mill to MOA Areawide tax.  Of that .15 mill ($80,000), 20% ($16,000) goes to PeopleMover, the Anchorage public transit system.  

Request is to move $16,000 that Girdwood contributes to Anchorage public transportation system to Girdwood public Transit.  Seeking way to funnel funds from Girdwood tax base used for public transportation in Anchorage to help fund public transit here.  This will be discussed at the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting October 24.
Broader view of Girdwood contribution to Anchorage Areawide taxes:


$8.2M total revenue from Girdwood to Anchorage 

($6.2M in property tax to MOA budget & $2M in room tax to MOA budget)

$2.6M in local Fire, Roads, Police, parks and rec

$1.8M to school

Tommy O’Malley: 

Girdwood has approached MOA regarding public transportation in the past, MOA answer has been that some neighborhoods are not directly served by PeopleMover system, but all pay in.

Mike Edgington:

Possible that GVT expand to provide transportation to Anchorage?  Mandy says yes, this is something they would like to expand in this direction once they achieve local sustainability.

4. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Brian Burnett

GTC met in September.
Requesting extension of Anchorage Park Foundation grant to work on Lower Iditarod Trail.

USFS Crews coming to work 3-4 weeks this fall from California Creek Bridge to trailhead.

Budget for 2017 includes 3 weeks work with SCA Crew for summer 2017

Girdwood Community Trails Plan, moving forward

Hand Tram:  maintenance on lock, heavy use.  Need to explore other options to cross creek

New item is that hand tram is not in GVSA, working with HLB to fix this issue so that MOA funds can be used to work on tram.

Girdwood Mountain Bike Alliance – newly formed group dedicated to building bike–specific trails in Girdwood on public lands.  Also have attended Girdwood Nordic Ski Club.

b. Girdwood Area Plan Review – Diana Livingston/Lewis Leonard

Kyle Kelley provides report that Hal Hart, Director of Planning with MOA, attended September LUC meeting.  Area Plan update is overdue, Hal is ready to start with stakeholder meeting kickoff meeting.

c. Turnagain Arm Service Coalition (TASC) – Lynne Doran/Diana Livingston

No report. See item later in agenda.
5. Legislative Report – Sue Kennedy on behalf of Bill Evans and John Weddleton

No report.

6. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni

Expanded hours started in September.

Upcoming programs:  Book club, Build with blocks, storytime, wii gaming, adult game night, movie night. 

7. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley

Tennis Courts:  Delayed purchase of backboards pending finding donations to help pay for shipping.  Expect them to be installed next summer.

Skate Park:  Friends of the Skate Park – group meeting to discuss what projects to do this year, fundraising.  Young skaters in community participating in the group.  Next meeting October 19, discussing short and long term projects.
Weeding:  Concluding soon.  Working on spraying weed canarygrass.

Turf Maintenance ended 9/15; trash ends 10/1

Fundraising for playground.  Forms on line and around town. Funds are held by Girdwood Inc and then can be used to do work. Working on leave removal until winter freezeup.

Campground open later this year with Wilderness 1st Aid group in Community room.  

Campground host may stay on through winter to keep an eye on things during the off-season.

Grants:  

KMTA Grant for $7000 for trails plan.

Alaska State Park Grants:  Recreation Trail Grant & Land and Water conservation Fund

Hand tram:  lock broke, provided temporary fix.  Plan to fly out car for winter to do maintenance.

Cemetery: Feasibility study has started.  1st part is geotechnical study and wetland delineation.

Roads:  Rainy season here.  Keeping up on pothole work as possible.  Graded old town and mine roads.  More work after big storm coming.

Separation berms at Olympic Mtn Loop; asphalt on Arlberg by hotel.

Major projects:

Olympic Mtn Loop 99% complete.  Lights still need to be hooked up and inspected.

Arlberg Extension:  90% done.  Finish end of September

Egloff Project: water line extension complete, lighting installed, stubs complete, sidewalk curb complete; asphalt September 26.  Landscaping next spring.

Alyeska Highway: ditching and bike path almost complete, removing asphalt.  Should start paving soon, most paving at night.  New sidewalk curb up to Arlberg complete; asphalt that with rest of paving.
Girdwood Fire Hall:  steel package delay in shipping; 2 apparatus bays back in service before winter.

Budget: 

$341,000 in undesignated fund account 

$373,685 spent on roads YTD, which is 61% of budget, reserve for next 3 months looks good.

Parks and Rec is at 54% of budget, but we have more bills to process

IGC’s are on pace.

8. Supervisor Reports
A) Land Use – Brian Burnett

Meeting September 12.  Hal Hart and Nicole Vogel Jones from MOA planning.

Girdwood Family Village concept 2nd presentation

LUC motion of support for GBOS resolution for Girdwood Family Village passed 14-0.

Housekeeping items with GBOS, LUC and Girdwood Community Association working to bring the operating procedures in line with each other.  January LUC meeting will address these issues also.

B) Roads- Robert Snitzer/Liaison Report
No additional report

C) Parks & Recreation – Eryn Boone/Liaison Report
No additional report
D) Fire & Cemetery – Tommy O’Malley/Interim Chief Will Day

Update of Fire Dept Board of Directors Bylaw review and change

390 calls for service YTD, just behind 2013 record year.

Construction going well, 

Bylaws and articles of incorporation are under review

Advanced cardiac life support class complete

Firefighter class in October/November.

Check carbon monoxide detectors, have chimney cleaned, check furnace before winter.

Call if you need smoke detectors/CO detector.

Be cautious with road construction

45 active members; looking for new recruits.

Cemetery info from Tommy O’Malley:

Flynn O’Quinn working on cultural study as part of feasibility study.

E) Public Safety & Utilities– Sam Daniel/Michelle Weston, PSAC Chair
No report on utilities.

Public Safety Advisory Committee (Mike Edgington)

4 meetings; 2 special meetings, 2 regular meetings.

Public welcome to attend.  Regular meetings are 1st MON of the month.

Establishing Committee rules and working on contract.

More info on this later in agenda.

Public Comment:

Shirley Cote:  Running for State House, District 28.  Attended all GBOS meetings since she filed to run last October. Strong budget history.
Vince Beltrami:  Running for State Senate, Independent.  Opponent is Cathy Giessel.  Seeking compromise to work through tough finances in AK.  Seeks better representation of highway and transportation corridor.

Tommy O’Malley:  Get out and vote, use your political power.  
Dale Goodwin:  President of Girdwood Inc.  Invite community to Fall Roundup Reception on FRI Sept 23 at Challenge AK.  Girdwood Inc projects/non-profits meet and greet.  Free event.

OLD BUSINESS:
9.         Status of Whittier Policing Contract
After last GBOS meeting, Sam Daniel, Eryn Boone and Kyle Kelley met with Alyeska Resort management to discuss policing by Alaska State Troopers. As a result, GBOS Special Meeting convened and voted (4-1) to request proposal from AST for public safety services.

Requested contract proposal from AST the following day; path forward was to hold another town hall meeting. However, Col Cockrell and AST declined to provide proposal.

October 1 is closure date for the AST office; Highway patrol troopers will work out of Anchorage office; other troopers are being reassigned.

After Oct 1, AST will continue to respond to major emergencies in Girdwood.  Response will come from Anchorage, Cooper Landing, or Seward, whichever has closest response.

With this information, PSAC moved forward in contract negotiations with Whittier Police Department.

Sam and PSAC members attended Anchorage Assembly, requesting APD help with 911 call forwarding issue.  After Assembly testimony, discussion with city attorney and city manager.  Since then there has been good progress in moving forward.

Contract is currently with Whittier for edits.

Once contract is complete; 2 Whittier City Council meetings (one per month); this should happen in October and November.

Met with Whittier Mayor.  Major issues are being resolved.  Should have 3 year contract for Whittier, GBOS and Anchorage Assembly to review and approve in next couple weeks.

To meet public safety need until final contract is complete, PSAC is working on interim short-term contract for October 1-new contract start date.  

10.
Status of Pedestrian activated crosswalk sign at Hightower/Egloff and Alyeska
Highway.

No update, this is still in legal review with the State.  Working on having Girdwood Service area to purchase pedestrian activate crosswalk flashing light.

Lewis Leonard:  Is electrical infrastructure going in with current construction?  

Kyle Kelley:  Power source is there with conduit under highway.  No other work this season.
11.
Discussion and vote to determine grant funding for 2017 GBOS Non-Profit Recreation Grants:
Jerry submitted his recommendations for consideration, his comments will be included.  

Set maximum fund amount is $30,000.

Total request amounts equal $42,250.00,
GBOS members will give their funding amounts, which then are averaged.  Final step is to pro-

rate amounts so that final funding of all does not exceed $30,000 cap set by GBOS.

Little Bears Playhouse, Inc.
Requesting $10,000; 

Approved funding for 2017:  $8,428.00

Tommy: 
$10,000

Eryn:

$6,500

Jerry:

$10,000

Sam:

$10,000

Robert:

$10,000

Raw Average
$9,300

Challenge Alaska

Requesting $15,000

Approved funding for 2017: $8,555.00
Tommy

$12,700

Eryn:

$8,000

Jerry:

$7,000
Sam:

$10,500
Robert:

$9,000
Raw Average
$9440.00
Girdwood Art Institute

Requesting $4250

Approved Funding for 2017: $3,682.00

Tommy

recused/president of art camp

Eryn

$4,000
Jerry:

$4,000

Sam:

$4,250

Robert

$4,000

Raw Average:
$4,063

Girdwood Community Club (KEUL)

Requested $8000

Approved Funding for 2017: $5,619.00

Tommy

$5,000

Eryn

$7,000

Jerry:

$6,000

Sam:

$8,000

Robert

$5,000

Raw Average:
$6,200

Glacier Valley Transit

Requesting $5000

Approved Funding for 2017: $3,716.00  

Tommy

$3,000

Eryn

$4,500

Jerry

$3,000

Sam

$5,000

Robert

$5,000

Raw Average
$4,100

12.
Approval of 2017 GBOS Budget 
Girdwood Fire Department
Flat budget @ $695,000 in 2017
Includes new fire chief at roughly same cost as prior fire chief.

EMS funding increase from AreaWide fund requested; no response yet.  If this funding comes through, we can reevaluate budget and change funding.

Motion 
GBOS moves to approve the 2017 Girdwood Volunteer Fire Department budget of $695,000 as presented.
Motion by Eryn Boone, 2nd by Robert Snitzer

Motion Passes 4-0

Police
Basic budget without contract
Budget as agreed $618,000 in 2017.

IGC’s are not calculated within this budget, however most work will happen through Kyle and PSAC.  IGC’s will appear in Public Works IGC’s.

Tommy:  we started mid-year and encumbered $309,000 from 2016 taxes.  Service over Forest Fair was approximately $16,500, leaving approx. $290,000 for 2016.

Funding left over from 2016 could go toward next year.  

Kyle:  This is a topic at the Quarterly Meeting in October.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve the 2017 Girdwood Police Service Budget at $618,000 as presented.

Motion by Robert Snitzer, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion Passes 4-0

Roads

Mostly flat budget, some increases in personnel charges

Budget is $1,015,658 in 2017.

No funds in to 406 account savings. Effort to keep budget flat and keep below mil rate cap.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve 2017 Girdwood Public Works budget at $1,015,658 as presented.

Motion by Eryn Boone, 2nd by Robert Snitzer

Motion Passes 4-0

Parks and Recreation

Largest decrease in budgets is seen in this budget.

Budget is $311,086 in 2017.

406 funds will be spent on pedestrian crosswalk light.

Revenues from campground and permits, forest fair. Revenues up for campground, etc.
Motion:

GBOS moves to approve 2017 Girdwood parks and Recreation budget of $311,086.

Motion by Robert Snitzer, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion Passes 4-0

Cemetery

No funding request in 2017 as this project is in the feasibility study phase.

Once study complete, start working on budget needs for 2018.

No action required.

Tommy O’Malley states that lower taxes don’t necessarily benefit the community. Quality of life and quality of service (police and fire) are elements to include in this equation.

Tommy asks to add item to the budget:  car disposal.  IN past, cost was $350 per vehicle to tow.  Towing company offered to tow for free for a while, and 102 cars were towed for free.

Cost has now increased to $100 per vehicle.

Tommy asks to add $2000 to roads budget. Kyle recommends that this is handled by reserving $2000.00 for towing.

Motion:

GBOS moves to encumber $2000 to in 2017 Roads budget contractual services to pay for towing of junked vehicles.

Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion passes 4-0

13.
MOA Vote by Mail, Ballot Drop Box.  
Vote by mail is beginning in the MOA.  In order to do this, dropbox location must be designated, site for dropbox selected is in the island on the west side of the Girdwood Community Center. 

Eryn Boone reads Resolution 2016-10 in to the record.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2016-10 as written, designating the dropbox location for vote by mail as the island on the west side of the Girdwood Community Center.

Motion by Robert Snitzer, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion passes 4-0

14.    
Agenda Item LUC 1608-07:  Girdwood Family Village concept; 2nd presentation to

include housing in TASC mixed use community complex and to open the discussion regarding

housing density amendment for the Girdwood South Townsite Master Plan. 

Diana Livingston introduces those presenting/attending:

Lynne Doran: TASC; 

Poppi Handi, (Seattle architect),

Paul Burrill (Anchorage architect) 

Grace Pleasants (heritage collection, not attending)

Nicole Jones-Vogel, HLB

TASC members:

Lynne Doran, Co-Chair TASC

Joan Lower, Little Bears

Kathy Trautner, Girdwood clinic

Dale Goodwin & Rebecca Reichlin, Fitness/Wellnes center

Project began in 2012 to combine TASC members under one roof.  State finances make 

funding as originally conceived unlikely.  New concept under consideration is the addition of

housing component, which would likely require increased housing density, beyond what was 
Poppi Handi:

Successful meeting with Land Use Committee last week.

Other projects: Issaquah project, similar to Girdwood Mixed use Development needs, also 

strong community process.

Reviewing South Townsite Master Plan, points out synergy in this project with the goals stated 

in South Townsite.

Motion:

GBOS moves to extend meeting past 10PM for 1 hour

Motion by Robert Snitzer, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion carries 4-0 

Paul Burrill adds that as local architect he will be involved in local community outreach.

Eryn Boone asks if research has started to determine amount of housing needed.  Poppi 

confirms that this research has been started, and currently approx. 100 sites are needed for 

workforce housing.

Sam Daniel provides update on behalf of Jerry Fox, supporting this resolution.

Diana Livingston reads Resolution 2016-11 in to the record.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2016-11 as written, supporting inclusion of housing in the TASC mixed purpose community complex concept and to consider increasing housing density in the Girdwood South Townsite master plan in order to make this project feasible.
Motion by Tommy O’Malley, 2nd by Eryn Boone

Motion passes 4-0

Discussion:

Tommy states that it is important to know that this is a concept to be revisited; group will need to come back to GBOS. Creekside was developed under similar concept, but now has moved away from low-income housing focus.

NEW BUSINESS:  
15.
Create agenda for GBOS/MOA Quarterly Meeting

How receive local funds back from public transit in Anchorage
Request GVT attend the GBOS/MOA meeting

Kyle asks GVT and others to get questions together for agenda creation

Sam Daniel states that he will not be able to attend

16.
Review draft of Public Safety Advisory Committee Operating Procedures

Copy of Operating procedures provided to GBOS to review.

Tommy states that he appreciates voting and decision-making.

Marc Donadieu asks how selection of members is now by appointment instead of public vote.

Sam states that it is hard to get people to serve.  This can be discussed more fully at the next PSAC meeting, October 3.

17.
Discuss possible need of Girdwood Fire Department to move funds from GVFD 406
capital account to their operating budget due to 2016 budget error. 

Will Day states that $115,000 of approved budget was not encumbered in 2016. GVFD has 

made cuts and now they are seeking $75,000 to make ends meet to the end of 2016. 

Tommy requests that this comes instead from Undesignated funds instead of 406 account, because some of these funds originally came from undesignated fund; currently there are funds encumbered from Undesignated Fund for fire hall construction.  It is unlikely to be needed. Undesignated fund is better able to absorb this cost than it is for the fire department.  GVFD will need to purchase equipment and will need their 406 funds in order to do so.

Kyle explains that $350,000 funds encumbered for fire hall construction is currently in their account.  Once construction is complete, these funds can be moved to other capital projects . He recommends not depleting the Undesignated fund further, as this is emergency funds and does not have a method to be added to.  Funds can be moved to capital accounts.
Tommy restates that going to undesignated fund makes a statement to the OMB.  Concerned to pull it from the Fire Dept fund.

Action Item Updates as assigned:
Request for Executive Session:
None

Other:

Adjourn 10:30PM
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